
The Newsletter of Clovis Memorial United Methodist Church January 2009 Ph: 299-4615 
"The Mission of the United Methodist Church is to make disciples for Jesus Christ for the transformation of the world." 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

         

 

    

 

 

 

LEADER ORIEN-
TAITON 2009 –AST  

 
 
LEADER ORIENTAITON 2009 –AST TEAMS AND LEADER NETOWRK JAN. 25: Every 
team leader will receive a packet the Administrative Support Team developed last year of  
basic, need to know  administrative assistance and Finance and Facilities information to help 
you and facilitate your work. We will do Leader Orientation of the AST Teams in their individ-
ual meetings. All other leaders will receive their packet and orientation at the January Network 
meeting which will be Sunday, January 25 after the 11 a.m. service in the Lose Library.  
 
TREES & CHEESE QUILT RAFFLE TO START JAN. 4: Our Sunday School children's mis-
sion tradition has been to raise money to buy gift animals through Heifer International; each 
September there is a great debate about which animal we will buy.  This year, we have set our 
sights very high with the special $1,000.00 Milk Menagerie gift (four milk-producing animals: 
one quality breed heifer, two goats, and one water buffalo).  If we raise more than $1,000.00, 
we will purchase trees, which are planted for firewood and to prevent erosion.  Which is why 
this year our project is called "Trees and Cheese!"  A beautiful hand-crafted quilt has been 
donated to the Sunday School, to be raffled off and the proceeds to benefit "Trees and 
Cheese."  Tickets go on sale Sunday January 4 through Sunday February 15, from any Sun-
day School teacher or child.  The quilt will be available for viewing during coffee hour every 
Sunday.   Thank you in advance for supporting this worthy cause! 
 
HUMAN RELATIONS DAY SUNDAY JANUARY 18: Human Relations Day furthers the de-
velopment of better human relations, calling the Church to recognize the right of all God’s 
children in realizing their potential as human beings in relationship with each other. Offering 
receipts go 57% to the Community Developers Program and 33% to the United Methodist 
Voluntary Services Program (both through General Board of Global Ministries), and 10% to 
the Youth Offender Rehabilitation Program (through General Board of Church and Society). 
 
UMM BREAKFAST MEETING January 3, 2008: Breakfast will be prepared by Howard Cook 
although there seems to have been a good response to Jon’s preparations at the last break-
fast.  It would appear that the absence of Max may have enhanced the productivity of the 
meeting; especially with the success Acting President Rick Hutchinson had with the meeting.  
There will be a worship study and discussion facilitated by Rick Hutchinson immediately fol-
lowing breakfast.  There will also be follow-up discussions addressing the many issues raised 
at the December meeting.  Your input will be much appreciated so make room on your calen-
dar.  The Methodist Church is a church with Open Hearts, Open Doors, Open Minds so bring 
a friend and enjoy the fellowship. 
 
COUNTER BOOKS PROVIDE INFORMATION—MINUTES & BUDGET INFO. : All minutes, 
ministry task descriptions, budget, income and expense reports, apportionments and appor-
tionment payment reports are kept in three ring binders called “counter books” because they 
are available for review on the counter in the office by any one who desires to see this infor-
mation. Counter books may be reviewed on Sundays or during the week during office hours.    

 
CHUCH CALENDAR ON THE WEB, IN THE OFFICE AND ON THE COUNTER: Need to get 
something on the church calendar? Use the calendar slips you will find in the church office on 
the counter next to the This Week Calendar at a glance. Place your completed calendar slip in 
the basket provided. Sara Glazebrook, our office secretary keeps track of the calendar and 
posts updates on the web as well as in the blue calendar binder of the current month. If you 
need to see the whole calendar, ask Sara.  
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Important InformationImportant InformationImportant InformationImportant Information    

 
STAFF PARISH RELATIONS TEAM INFORMATION: Our 
Staff Parish Relations Team’s ministry is to act as a liaison 
between the staff members and the congregation The team 
meets monthly and has a regular agenda calendar to ad-
dress the updating of job descriptions, conduct staff re-
views, act as a sounding board for the staff, support them 
in their work and receive any concerns of the congregation 
and the staff that need to be addressed. As the personnel 
team of the congregation, its meetings are open for any 
member the first fifteen minutes and then closed. Please 
see the Lay Leader Report for the members of this Team.   
 
LAY LEADERSHIP REPORT INCLUDED—SAVE FOR 
REFERENCE: In this issue of the Good News you will find 
for your reference the list of everyone who is involved in 
leadership and in ministry in this church. The elected of-
fices are those on the front page listed under the Leader 
Network and on the page with the Administrative ministry 
teams. The remainder of the list is all of the folks involved 
in the ongoing ministries of the congregation.  
 

Congregational Life 
 “For where two or three are gathered in my name, I am there among 

them.”  Mt. 18:30 

 

THRIFT SHOP NEWS: Wow! Another fantastic Friday!  We 
took in a whopping $1230 (preliminary) of course. And I 
have to say I can’t take a whole lot of credit for that this 
month.  I’m sure you all know I took a dive into the parking 
lot early into our Friday frenzy and left them to do it all.  But 
when you have wonderful volunteers who are not only 
faithful but capable and dependable, the work gets done! 
We had lots of Christmas things from small ornaments to 
very large trees.  We sold all of the trees we had and much 
of the other Christmas merchandise.  Friday was, as usual, 
our biggest day but Saturday kept them busy steadily so 
now you know what we have to ask.  We had to have to 
sold lots of everything we had to take in that much so get 
into those closets, kitchen cupboards and garages and 
pack up all that stuff you have been meaning to get rid of 
that is clean, gently used, and saleable and get it over to 
us! Please. We again express our appreciation for the 
wonderful support our church family affords us and even to 
the friends you ask for donations to us.  We REALLY 
couldn’t do it without you. But and there is a but this time.  
With my broken knee, the shop is down one more volun-
teer so if anyone can see fit to go lend a helping hand at 
least for the next few weeks until I’m back on two feet, I 
know Margie and all her help would greatly appreciate it. 

Again I express thanks to all our great and wonderful vol-
unteers and especially to Margie, Sharee, and Janet who 
had double duty this month. We also had some pretty 
heavy work days requiring every one to work more than the 
usual 3 to 4 hours and every one pitched in to help.  
Thanks everyone. 
Because I’m writing this so early, I don’t know what our 
total contribution to the apportionments is for the year yet.  
However, based on what we have already given it will top 
the $2500 we donated last year. Thanks to everyone who 
helped make that possible and most of all praise be to 
GOD! We also made many donations to Poverello House, 
The Sisters of the Holy Cross, American Veterans and 
three families that were in need. Lastly, I apologize for lit-
erally “falling down on the job” this month. Merry Christmas 
and God’s blessings to each of you. -submitted by Pat Frey   
 
2008 NEW MEMBERS: Please help us welcome our new 
members: Randall Morton, Julie Film, Roberto Carlos, 
Celerina Carlos, Jennifer Carlos, Marilyn McCabe, Michelle 
Wills, Asima Foster, Thomas Foster, Karron Burks, Sergio 
Albert Hinojosa, Cheri Hinojosa, Lynn Golden, Linda Toro-
sian, and Edie Dyer *contact information is available from 
the church office and the directory is updated regularly – 
there are copies available on the counter in the church of-
fice.  
 
SPECIAL FRIENDS: December 11th six members joined in 
prayer, experiencing Advent as the time of waiting for the 
Christ child. Psalm 130:7 set the tone of our thoughts about 
the hope in Advent. Pastor Denice led us in the Alive Now 
booklet. We missed members Dee Carr and Pat Frey, 
home recovering from recent surgeries. Answers were 
shared to the question, ‘Where have you seen God working 
in your life?’ The gift of sharing was read from a booklet, 
The Little Miracles of Christmas. We gave reports on our 
special friends, removed some names from our lists, and 
added Novelle Rogers’ name to our ‘Special 90’s’ list after 
her birthday December 7th. During the month we celebrated 
the messages sent in 118 cards, 48 phone calls, and 43 
visits. Pat Frey also visited and prayed with 69 patients at 
St. Agnes Hospital. Our next meeting is scheduled for 
Thursday, January 8th at 3:30 pm. Blessings in this new 
year, Lorraine May 
 
OUCH – BUMPING INTO ONE ANOTHER: Sometimes it 
feels like planes backed up at O’Hare International Airport 
our facilities are so busy during the holidays with special 
events involving three separate congregations and outside 
groups who call our facilities home for their special events. 
Occasionally we crowd one another and run over on time 
allotted to us. We know everyone does their best to work 



within the times they are scheduled to use the facilities for 
their events, but it might be wise to add 30 minutes to the 
time needed for cleanup when reserving space for an 
event, so there is a little time for the unexpected glitch. Of 
course its Murphy’s Law that the best laid plans will go 
awry in which case may our roles be grace and civility in 
those moments of frustration. Please give a word of thanks 
to our hard working building use coordinator who is the air 
traffic controller of our facilities. If you have any questions 
or concerns about facilities use, please contact Max Can-
non.  

MINISTRY SPOTLIGHT 

FOUR BASIC MINISTRY TEAMS PROVIDE BACKBONE 
OF DISCIPLING AT MUMC: The following four basic team 
provide a system for fulfilling our vision of Empowering 
Servant Leadership, and aligning our ministries with our 
mission of Showing and Telling Jesus’ Love Everywhere. 
These Basic Ministry System Teams are: The Administra-
tive Support Team:  responsible for finance and facilities 
policies and procedures. The AST has a cluster of work 
teams that relate to it: Facilities Maintenance, Staff Parish 
Relations, Finance Work Team, Fundraising, Renovation, 
Counters, Office Finance Team, Prayer Gardens, Memori-
als and Gifts, Endowment. It meets the fourth Tuesday of 
the month at 4:30 p.m. in the Lose Library. The AST in-
cludes the Trustees who are the legal  officers of the corpo-
ration. Leader Network:  The Leader Network is a quarterly 
meeting on a Sunday after the second worship hour in the 
Lose Library and is composed of all the team leaders of 
every ministry and mission group in the congregation. It 
meets for support, connecting new comers to mission and 
ministry, calendaring and coordinating and delegating the 
planning of  church wide activities. It also acts as a two-
way communication vehicle between teams and leadership 
on issues affecting the whole body of the church.  There 
are currently over forty different ministries at MUMC. Spiri-
tual Leaders:  The Spiritual Leaders Circle meets monthly 
after the late service on the first Sunday of the month in the 
Lose Library. The Spiritual Leaders provide spiritual direc-
tion for the congregation.  They provide direction for the 
course of our ministry via a Horizon Line report to Charge 
Conference annually. They support existing ministries and 
as keepers of the vision, mission and core values  are re-
sponsible for aligning new ministries with our vision,  mis-
sion and core values as we seek God’s will and guidance 
in all of our endeavors.  They are responsible for leader’s 
growth in discipleship as well as for assessing the health 
and vitality of the congregation and making recommenda-
tions. The Equipping Team is responsible for equipping lay 

leadership through the matching of individual gifts and call 
to ministry. It also manages the five stage Spirit Quest Dis-
cipleship process of classes designed to mature disciples 
and provide a Ministry Gifts Discovery Process.  It annually 
fills vacancies for those offices required by the Discipline 
and prepares the Lay Leadership Report.  
 

YOUTH NEWS 
 
YOUTH CALENDAR: 
� Sunday 01/04/09 5:00 p.m. Holy Club Movie Nite, 

Bungalow 
� Sunday 01/11/09 5:30 p.m. Holy Club Meeting, Bunga-

low 
� Sunday 01/18/09 5:30 p.m. Holy Club Meeting, Bunga-

low 
� Saturday 01/24/09 8:00 a.m. Poverello House Work 

Day 
� Sunday 01/25/09 5:30 p.m. Holy Club Meeting, Bunga-

low 
 

FROM THE PASTOR 
 
COACH’S CORNER: Welcome to the New Year! Every 
January we do our best to make the Good News an issue 
to save for future reference for the next twelve months. We 
repeat information we feel you need to know about how 
your church functions so you will be informed and have the 
information you need to navigate your way around Memo-
rial UMC.  
In addition please remember that every ministry team is 
responsible for getting its information into the Good News 
by the fifteenth of each month in order to keep people in-
formed. Remember, if its not in the Good News or on the 
Web its not visible.   We send the Good News to visitors 
and folks new to Memorial and this is our vehicle for intro-
ducing them to our vibrant, active ministry here. So toot 
your horn and make yourself known! And if in reading this 
issue you don’t find what you are looking for, please call us 
at 299-4615.  Pastor Denice Leslie 
 
LESLIE’S SALT SHAKER: It’s hard to start the New Year 
without celebrating the accomplishments of the year past! 
This church is not a place that is busy just to be busy—the 
majority of the active congregation is involved in growing 
and serving as disciples. So here is a brief review of what 
that looked like in 2008: First of all, I want to congratulate 
everyone who made the retiring of the indebtedness on the 
Social Hall possible! We had a great celebration appreciat-
ing those saints who made the building a reality through 



perseverance and faithfulness and stewardship. This past 
year has seen the beginning of a new service with an aim 
of reaching out to a younger generation. Your gracious ad-
justment to a new service and fellowship schedule  and 
your acceptance and encouragement for the Imagine! ser-
vice has been heartening. We are in the process of ensur-
ing the quality of the service by developing a list of back up 
musicians as we look toward taking the service “public” and 
advertising our presence as we also seek to reach out to 
families with children. The attendance has been remarka-
bly good the first three months and the overall attendance 
on Sunday morning for both services has increased a bit. 
That is also encouraging.  We’re doing it! It’s wonderful! 
We have numerous ministries faithfully plugging along do-
ing what they do best: Mission Thrift not only provided a 
great place for the low income folks of our community to 
shop as well as us, but also contributed more this year to 
our connectional mission giving than the previous year. 
Boutique Crafters Christmas Boutique also provided more 
for our missions this year than ever before providing for 
Carol Partridge, UM Missionary in Macedonia as well as for 
our apportionments. Parish Nursing really took off in 2008 
adding to the annual Healthy Heart Potluck classes in CPR 
and an introduction to the use of defibrillators which led to 
donations for the purchase of two defibrillators with training 
for eight.  And, interest in going “Green” with the possibility 
of solar for our facilities has resulted in the formation of a 
new Green Team. Spiritual Leaders completed their first 
year creating a framework for mission alignment conversa-
tions with our ministry teams, with those conversations to 
begin in this New Year. They also took on the Prayer Cell 
project and are initiating prayer cells which continues into 
this year. They also perfected a Leader Covenant to en-
courage faithful discipleship and leadership which they all 
signed and will introduce to leaders during the ministry 
conversations. And they made their first report to the 
Charge Conference for the Horizon Line for 2009:  a list of 
goals including the continuing effort to act on federating our 
three congregations for the purpose of mission and ministry 
by building community. The Longest Night service with 
Fresno Korean UMC and the Christmas Pageant with 
CHRIST Ministry were both well received. Micah Ministries 
created a round table of different mission teams for coordi-
nation of our efforts: Food Pantry, Community Garden, 
Homeless, Warm Tree, Brown Bag, Mission Thrift Shop, 
Sierra Villa Rest home, Empty Bowls, Interfaith Alliance, 
Hmong Ministry, and others interested in mission. We plan 
to add Boutique Crafter representatives this year and have 
added a new team of folks interested in Social Concerns 
(church and society). CHRIST Ministry has grown re-
markably in reaching its 1.5 generation target population 
and has had a stable year with increased stewardship, out-

reach and leadership development.   Your support through 
the provision of facilities and open arms is making this min-
istry possible. Adult education has been particularly enrich-
ing as George Elgin has offered a variety of classes this 
year including one on Comparative Religions and Lucy El-
gin has an ongoing class on the Four L’s of Parenting—
Laughter was the most recent topic.   Meanwhile our Youth 
Group has grown and decided to take on the challenge of 
the Amazing Bible Race, a two year commitment to read 
through the bible. After the introduction of Vital Signs by 
our district superintendent, Mariellen Yoshino we had forty 
copies out in the congregation and a great turn out to do 
the Vital Signs assessment last Spring through the Leader 
Network.  We look forward to having a consultation on how 
to continue to build vitality. Equipping Ministries fulfilled a 
long held goal of hiring a part time Equipper in our church 
secretary Sara Glazebrook who is doing the data base and 
gifts discovery process work we need to help disciples find 
their call and place in God’s service.  We continue to work 
on the Spirit Quest process with the hope of funneling more 
folks into each of the five stages of maturing disciples. 
Many fellowship and ministries of Christian Care giving go 
on all year long. These include the Prayer Chain, Special 
Friends care of our convalescing and shut-in, Parish Call-
ers who extend our care to the hospitalized while Care 
Cluster callers keep in touch with everyone serving not only 
to keep folks connected but to get the word out about vari-
ous activities.  The Thursday Night Diners provides weekly 
potluck fellowship with good humor and care for each per-
son who attends. All know they are loved and cared about. 
Worship Ministries expanded this year to include the Imag-
ine! service team which meets weekly for evaluation and 
planning of the new service and for bible study of the lec-
tions that will be proclaimed in preaching. The Worship 
Plan Team has continued to faithfully plan for the overall 
worship needs of the congregation and this year saw the 
fruition of our efforts to expand our visual  technology and 
the use of visual presentation every Sunday. Hats off to 
Ron Zastovnik who has shouldered this ministry and for 
building a team of great sound and presentation techs. 
Wayne Golden on sound has been so faithful for both ser-
vices week in and week out. As has Gary Gentry on Pre-
sentaiton. We hope to keep building this team. The Fund-
raising Team’s Pepsi Booth sales increased our visibility in 
the Clovis Community as did the Yard Sale which benefited 
our Mission Thrift ministry.  All in all this is a very faithful 
church. We need to keep ourselves aware of those we 
seek to serve who are outside the walls of our church and 
invite them to know the life saving and transforming love of 
Jesus Christ through growth and service to others. With 
thanks giving for all you are and all you will be in Christ 
Jesus, -Your Pastor, Denice Leslie  



  
 

 

 

JANUARY BIRTHDAYS! 

 

 

Margie Magargee 01 

I.B. Moua 01 

Jasmine Yang 01 

Minnie Eller 02 

Shelby Cox 04 

Jon Alfaro 05 

Bryon Autry 05 

Vernon Crooke 06 

Jonathan Shue Feng Yang 07 

Wesley Yang 08 

Andrew Zastovnik 08 

Vang Yee Her 09 

Phillip Heskett 09 

Mary Vollman 09 

Wiley Harkins 11 

Sebastian Chee Meng Hang 12 

Brent Lee 12 

Pang Ying Yang 12 

Ying Yang 12 

Ia Lee 18 

Brittney Yang 19 

Tiffany Motter 20 

Tong Xeng Yang 20 

Margie Cox 21 

Matthew Remer 23 

Stacy Smith 23 

Sarah Hutchinson 24 

Tou Cherta Lee 25 

Edgar Michel 25 

Clara Yang 25 

Clara Yang 25 

Jordan Yang 25 

Norma Crooke 27 

Rebecca Hutchinson 27 

Marilyn Lungren 27 

Rodger Pachelbel 27 

Rick Snow 27 

Carl Nutting 29 

Corinne Williams 29 

Moon Moua 30 
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2009 Lay Leadership, Ministries and Mission Teams 

(The Fancy Headings are Basic Ministry and Mission System Components) 

 
Leader Network 

Sharon Hutchinson, Lay Leader 
 

Key: # = A Ministry System Team 
* An Administrative Support Work Team  

++ An Equipping Work Team 
@ A Worship Work Team 

      +Staff Member 
Ministry or Mission Team   Leader(s) 
Administrative Support    John Erb, 
Adult Education                   George Elgin 
Auberry/Prather New Church Start Myrna & Dick Jones 
Boutique Crafters   Barbara Nielsen 
Care Clusters   Evelyn Haulman 
Chancel Choir@   Sue DeFranco 
Christian Education   Laura Williams 
(Children & Youth, Young Adults) Andy Hansen Smith 
    +Connie Alfaro 
CHRIST Ministry Team  Jerry Yang 
Dinners for Eight   Pat Frey 
Executive*   John Erb 
Equipping #   Rick Hutchinson 
Evangelism/PIE   Max Cannon 
Facilities Maintenance*  Jim McClanahan 
Fellowship of the Ring  Janette Erickson 
Finance Work Team*  Howard Cook /Rick  
    Hutchinson 
Fundraising*   Team 
Representative 
Green Team   Diane Zastovnik 
Healing     Patti Pond 
Hospitality 
Homeless    Pam Galindo 
Hmong Community Garden  Diane Zastovnik, 
Liaison 
Hmong Liaison Team  Diane Zastovink 
Lay Members of AC*  Judy Gross 
Lay Leadership++   Rick Hutchinson 
Library    Mike Jennison 
Memorials and Gifts*  Dona Leonardo 
Micah Missions   Sue DeFranco 
Mission Thrift Shop   Pat Frey 
Older Adult Ministry   Nancy Enloe/Judy  
    Gross 
Parent’s Night Out (PT0)                         Group Rep. 
Parish Nursing   Lucy Elgin 
Prayer Gardens*   Helen Tashjian 
Praise Team@   Ron Zastovnik 
Carolyn Gentry 
Reaching a Younger Generation ____________ 
Renovation*   Dona Leonardo 
Shawl Ministry   Mary Vollman 
Sierra Villa Rest Home   Lorraine May 

Special Friends   Lorraine May 
Spiritual Leaders Circle#  ___________ 
Spirit Quest++   Team Reps 
Staff Parish Relations*  LaDonna Snow 
Staff    Pastors 
Youth Director 
Technical Support@  Ron Zastovnik 
Thursday Night Diners Potluck Barbara & Roger  
    Grams 
Waffle House Bible Study  George & Lucy  
    Elgin 
Welcomers   Rick Hutchinson 
Worship Planning   Max & Kathy  
    Cannon 
Young Peoples’ Board  +Connie Alfaro 
Young Adults   Andy Hansen-Smith 
United Methodist Youth  Group Rep. 
United Methodist Men  Max Cannon 
United Methodist Women  Dee Carr 
(Other Leaders of Ministries and Missions w/out Teams) 
Building Use*   Max Cannon 
Counters*    Diane Zastovnik 
Confirmation   Connie Alfaro 
Cradle Role   Dorrie Osback 
Endowment   Rick Hutchinson 
Fresno Mission & Church Extension Pastors, Lay Leader 
Food Pantry   Leonard Babcock 
Funerals & Memorials  Leonard Babcock 
Grief Support   John Tallmadge/Gil  
    Stocks 
Igniting Ministry   Sharon Hutchinson 
Love Net    Barbara Nielsen 
Office Support   Diane Zastovnik 
RSVP     Pat Frey 
Sanctuary and Altar@  Sue DeFranco 
Widows Support   Dee Carr 
(This list above concludes the Leadership Network List) 
 
Administrative Support Team 
(Financial and facilities policy and procedures team 
and related Administrative Support Work Teams) 
 
Endowment    Rick Hutchinson 
Financial Officer   +Diane Zastovnik 
Building Use Coordinator     Max Cannon 
Lay Leader  Sharon Hutchinson 
Secretary   Max Cannon 
Staff Parish Relations Ozzie Hernandez 
Trustees: Howard Cook (09), Rick Hutchinson (09), 
Max Cannon (10), Mac Magargee, President, (10) 
John Erb (11), Don Haulman (11), Ron Zastovnik (11) 
Facilities Maintenance Team Leader:  Jim McClanahan 

Finance Project Team Leader: Howard Cook and Rick 
Hutchinson 
Hmong Leadership: Representatives 
 
Administrative Support Work Teams: 
Counters Team:  Bea Bannister, Janet Bonzo, Roberta 
Coon,   Mary Vollman, Howard Vollman,  Maryann Jennison, 
Pat Davidson, +Diane Zastovnik. 
 
Executive Committee 
Pastors, Lay Leaders, Financial Officer, Administrative 
Support Team Leader, Staff Parish Relations Team Leader,  
or representatives of these bodies. 
 
Facilities Maintenance Team:  Max Cannon, Howard Cook, 
Craig Eckert, Jon Alfaro, LeRoy Ehresman, Jim 
McClanahan, George Middleton, Howard Vollman, Mel 
Ward, Bill Sautter, Chang Gee Yang 
 
Finance Work Team:  Howard Cook, Bill February, Rick 
Hutchinson, Sonny Uawoma, Secretary; +Diane Zastovnik, 
Financial Officer, Ron Zastovnik, Pastors, Sharon 
Hutchinson, Lay Leader, John Erb, Administrative Support 
Team Chair 
 
Fundraising Team: John Erb, Barbara Grams, Molly 
Lovegren, LaDonna Snow, Kayte Van DeMark, Sharon 
Hutchinson. 
 
Lay Members of Annual Conference:   Dee Carr, Judy 
Gross, Evelyn Haulman and Mary Vollman, Alternates. 
 
Memorials and Gifts Team:   Dona Leonardo , +Diane 
Zastovnik, Pastor Denice Leslie 
 
Office Accounting  John Erb, Sara Glazebrook, +Diane 
Zastovnik, Financial Officer 
 
Prayer Gardens:  Helen Tashjian, Howard Vollman, 
KathyCannon 
 
Renovation Team: (Activated as needed) Joan Bowser,   
Dona Leonardo, Team Leader; Cecil Leonardo, Kayte Van 
De Mark 
 
Staff Parish Relations: 
LaDonna Snow, Team Leader and Benefits Officer 
2009: Bea Banister, Sharon Hutchinson, Tony Vang    
2010: Ozzie Hernandez, Asima Foster, Dee Carr  
2011: La Donna Snow, Cecil Leonardo, Patti Pond 
     
SPRC Support Team: 
Risk Management Records and Training: Dorrie Osback 
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Team Trainer, Personnel Handbook, and Chair Mentor:  Jim 
McClanahan 
*Permission granted to fill vacancies at church council as 
needed by District Superintendent Mariellen Yoshino-
Sawada. 
 
Discipleship 
(Constellation of non-administrative Ministry & Mission 
Teams listedwith known team members within each 
ministry/mission area.) 
 
Congregational Care and Life Teams 
 
Care Cluster Team:Evelyn Haulman, Group Coordinator,  
  Don Haulman and Care Cluster  
  Callers 
Grief Support Team John Tallmadge and Gil Stocks 
 
Funeral and Memorials and Catering: Pat Frey, 
Reception/Dinner Coordinator Mac and Margie Magargee, 
and Barbara Nielsen. Leonard Babcock, Service Logistics 
Coordinator 
 
Healing Service Ministry Team: Patti Pond, Team Leader, 
Norma and Vernon  Crook, Pat Frey, Barbara Nielsen, John  
Tallmadge, Mary Vollman 
 
0 -90 Team: Connie Alfaro+, Laura Williams,Andy Hansen-
Smith 
 
Older Adult Ministry : Judy Gross and Nancy Enloe 
 
Parish Nursing Team:Lucy Elgin, Bonnie Harkins co-chairs, 
Chi Uwaoma, Mely Rinon, Joan Bowser, 
 
RSVP Site Coordinator: Pat Frey and Volunteers 
 
Special Friends Team: Lorraine May, Team Leader, Dee 
Carr, Minnie Eller, Max Cannon, Evelyn Haulman, Pauline, 
Middleton, Margie Magargee, Pat Frey, Janet Bonzo, Nancy 
Locke, 
 
Widows Support: Dee Carr, Facilitator 
 
Worship Work Teams  (See Below) 
 
Evangelism Teams 
 
Hospitality:  
Nursery and Childcare: +Dorris Osback-Rose and staff. 
(Risk Management Director) 
 
Partners in Evangelism: Max Cannon, Coordinator, Evelyn 
and Don Haulman, 
 
Reaching a Younger Generation: Connie Alfaro, Andy 
Hansen-Smith, Darren and Laura Williams, Asima Foster, 

Eric Fields, Ron Zastovnik, Diane Zastovnik UMYF, Young 
Adults 
 
Welcomers Team: Jim Acton- Usher Teams, Bill Febuary - 
Name Tags, Sharon Hutchinson - Igniting Ministry 
 
CHRIST (Hmong Congregation) Leadership Team 
(Christian Hmong Regeneration in Spiritual Transformation) 
Paul Joseph and Team *See attached list at back of report. 
 
Micah Missions Teams 
 
Auberry/Praither New Church Start:   Dick & Myrna Jones 
and Prospects 
 
Church and Society: Lucy Elgin, Eric Field, Andy Hansen-
Smith, John Taylor, Judy Taylor, Diane Zastovnik, 
 
Green Team: Sue DeFranco, Diane Zastovnik, Ron 
Zastovnik. Evelyn Haulman, John Erb 
 
Hmong Community Garden: Diane Zastovnik, Liaison, 
Gardener Association 
 
Hmong Liaison Team:Paul Joseph Yang+, Denice Leslie+ 
and Diane Zastovnik, Chair, Loraine May, Evelyn Haulman 
 
Homeless Ministry: Pam Galindo, Team Leader, Joan 
Bowser,  Mary Vollman, Wanda Grimsely, Diane Zastovnik, 
Leonard Babcock, Pantry Rep. 
 
Interfaith Alliance: Kim Leslie 
 
Katrina Covenant: Sue DeFranco, Evelyn Haulman, Mary 
Vollman 
 
Missionary Support: Boutique Crafters Representative 
 
Boutique Team: Boutique Group members 
 
Love Net: Barbara Nielsen, Coordinator 
 
Mission Thrift Shop Team: Pat Frey, Manager, and Mission 
Thrift Board and Workers team. 
 
Pantry: Leonard and Sharon Babcock. 
 
Sierra Villa Ministry Team: Lorraine May, Coordinator, Judy 
Gross, Norma Meek, 
 
Worship Plan Team 
(And Worship Work Teams) 
 
Music Ministries: Scott Hatfield, Music Director+ 
 
Traditional Service ____________+, Chancel Choir Director 
Chancel Choir Members, Kathy Cannon, Organist 

 
Praise Ensemble: Scott Hatfield, Sue DeFranco, Guitarist; 
Carolyn Gentry, Autoharp, Wayne Golden, Ron Zastovnik, 
Mandolin 
 
Imagine! Service: Scott Hatfield, Music Director and pianist, 
Bucky Babcock, Drummer, Darren Williams, Acoustic Guitar, 
Ben Zastovnik, Bass Guitar, Cecil Leonardo, Moira Leslie, 
Alyssa Williams, Vocalists 
 
Fellowship of the Ring:Janette Erickson, Director and Chime 
Team 
 
Sanctuary and Altar Team 
Baptism Steward: Dorrie Osback; Banners: Mary & Howard 
Vollman, Pauline Middleton – Mentor; Communion 
Stewards: Joan Pregno; Candles: Sue DeFranco; 
Decorations: Laura Williams, Imagine! Service; Flowers: 
Evelyn Haulman; Lobby: Joan Bowser; Training: Kim Leslie 
 
Worship Plan Team: 
Co-Chairs: Max Cannon and Kathy Cannon; Worship; 
Logistics Coordinator: Dona Leonardo, Both Services; Music 
Director: Scott Hatfield+; Choir Representative: Max 
Cannon; Fellowship of the Ring: Janet Erickson (as needed); 
Organist: Kathy Cannon; Praise Ensemble: Carolyn Gentry; 
Worship Support Team:  Ron Zastovnik (others as needed); 
Renovation Team: as needed; Season Decorations: as 
needed; At Large: Pauline Middleton,; Worship Logistics 
Team (Supervised by Worship Logistics Coordinator); 
Announcements: Jim Acton; Electronics/AV; Gary Gentry, 
Ron Zastovnik, Ben Zastovnik, Diane, Zastovnik, Wayne 
Golden, Gil Stocks; Usher Team: Jim Acton (See Welcomers 
Team); Scripture Readers: Joyce Lewis 
 
Equipping 
(And Work Teams) Rick Hutchinson, Team Leader; +Sara 
Glazebrook, Equipper; Spirit Quest Team Members: Pauline 
Middleton, Stage 1(New Disciples Process), Pastor Denice 
Leslie, Stage 2, Kim Leslie, Worship Stage 3, Sara 
Glazebrook, Lucy Elgin, Stage 4, Spiritual Leaders, Stage 5 
 
Lay Leadership Team: Evelyn Haulman (09) (& at 
Large)Dona Leonardo, (10), Barbara Nielsen (11) 
 
Spiritual Leaders Circle 
2009: Max Cannon, Kathy Cannon, Lorraine May; 2010: 
Leonard Babcock, John Tallmadge, Ron Zastovnik ; 2011: 
Ozzie Hernandez, Sonny Uwaoma, Jim Acton; Other: 
Pastors, and the Team Leaders of the Ad. Support Team, 
Equipping, Lay Leader/Network, SPRC Team Leaders 


